
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

LOCATION: CITY HALL

February 28, 2023
Convene: 6:00 pm

Please note: The February Council Meeting will be held at City Hall. The City will continue to have phone conferencing available. To participate in the phone conference call: 1-701-802-5383, access code: 2018210#.
Pledge of Allegiance 
Roll Call

Mayor’s Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately. If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the Consent Agenda. 

· Minutes of the January 24, 2023 Council Meeting. 
· Accounts Payable – February 2023

· Payroll – January 2023
City Recorder/Public Works

· Reports
Administrative Matters

Unfinished Business

New Business

Council Reports

Public Comments

The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442 The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410.

Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
February 28, 2023
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor Dennis Anthony opened the February 28, 2023 Haines City Council meeting at 6:04 pm. Council members present were Ken Bain, Angie Shurtleff, Jim Brown, Dawn O’Grady and Peter Hall. Councilor Terry Blaske was absent. City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Josh Proebstel were also present.
Agenda Item No. 1 – Mayor’s Report

Encroachment 

Mayor Anthony explained that a manufactured house is being placed on a lot on Long Street. It was brought to the City’s attention that the house is sitting on the City right of way. After speaking with the owner of the property, the contractor, and the potential buyer of the property, it was resolved and the house will be moved to follow the property boundary setback requirements. 

Sewer Issues
In December the City was contacted by a property owner on Cole Street concerning a plugged sewer line that their plumber had determined was out in the City right of way. Justus Excavating was hired to dig up the sewer line and it was determined that the sewer lateral had been broke and repaired when the water main was replaced. The sewer had been repaired on one end and pulled apart on the other end. 
Valerie had initially called M2 Construction and left a message asking for a call back. After not receiving a response from several phone calls she emailed them. After not receiving a response from the email a letter was mailed and was returned undeliverable. A home address was obtained and the letter was sent again. Nick Ducote was aware of the situation and received a phone call from Sam at M2 Construction who was inquiring about a bid on a project for Sumpter. Nick asked him if he had ever contacted Haines about the sewer line break. Sam stated no, but that he should probably do that. Sam finally did call the day of the meeting, but was not very accommodating. He could not recall breaking the sewer line or repairing it and stated that the warranty was only good for a year. He asked what the City wanted him to do about it, and Valerie explained that help with the costs would be appreciated. Copies of the receipts for the plumber and Justus Excavating were emailed to Sam.
In January there was a plugged sewer main on Cole Street between Birch and First. Baker City was contacted and the sewer main was cleaned out. 

In early February there was another call that sewage was coming out of multiple cleanouts on the last property on the sewer system before the lift station. Josh and David were able to clean this out with a snake. The plug was caused from dried beans being flushed down the sewer. Both houses at that location dump into the same line before it goes into the sewer main.
Valerie explained that she received information from the property owner concerning the sewer lines. Initially the original house, farthest to the south had a septic tank. When the house closest to Coffey Lane was built the City made them connect that house into the sewer system. When the septic tank at the original house quit working the City made them connect that house to the City sewer system also. Sackos Excavating decommissioned the septic tank and connected the sewer to the City sewer system, and apparently connected the two lines together instead of making separate connections into the sewer main. 
Water Compliance Project
Warrington Construction is planning on resuming the Water Compliance Project in June. 
Agenda Item No. 2 – Accounts Payable
Councilor Bain excused himself from the Council declaring a conflict of interest. 
Councilor Brown made a motion to accept the February Accounts Payable. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

Councilor Bain returned to the table. 

Agenda Item No. 3 – Minutes and Payroll

Councilor O’Grady made a motion to accept the January 24, 2023 minutes. Councilor Hall seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 4 – City Recorder Report/Public Works
City Recorder

ODOT Grant
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the project for the $250,000 ODOT Special Cities Allotment Grant will need to go out to bid. There are different rules for different levels of grant money. Nick stated that ODOT has their own rules so that will be researched prior to advertising the bid. There was a question concerning the ADA requirements for the sidewalk on Second Street and if the City would be required to bring it up to ADA standards. ODOT is scheduled to replace all nine ADA ramps and bring the crosswalks into compliance in 2025. They decided to allow the City to continue with the project of resurfacing as planned without bringing the crosswalk and ramps up to ADA standards.
DEQ Compliance Issues
The DEQ has contacted the City concerning some compliance issues from past reporting and testing. Valerie went through two years of records and found some of the information in question. A telephone conference with the DEQ took place and Valerie explained the testing situation with the lab in Twin Falls, Idaho that picks up samples only on Wednesday’s. The DEQ representative told her that it was the City’s responsibility to get the samples to the lab. The City has experienced a few e-coli tests within the last couples of years that were higher than normal, which apparently requires additional testing within so many hours. Valerie did obtain information from North Powder that the City of Union has their own lab and can conduct certified testing in an emergency. An agreement would need to be made with Union if they are willing to do emergency testing for the City.
The DEQ notified the City that there were 17 violations. Valerie found additional information that dropped it down to 9 violations. Unfortunately, the City could be fined. 


Budget Committee Volunteers
Valerie explained that she would start working on the budget soon and asked the Council to help recruit volunteers for the budget committee.

Community Yard Sale
The Community Yard Sale was scheduled for the May 20th. 

Free Dump Day
A free dump day for residents inside the City limits was scheduled for June 3rd.  In the past it was free for the first yard of garbage but this year there will not be a limit for household garbage. 
Dog Ordinance
The Dog Ordinance needs to be reviewed and revised. The Council was provided a copy of the ordinance to review. There are problems with enforcement of the ordinance. Currently a citation can be issued after three warnings and that should be revised. 
Public Works
Misc.

Public Works Josh Proebstel explained that he had been busy removing some problem trees in the park and on the Second Street right of way. There is another tree on the corner of Third and Ruby that has a large limb hanging over the house which may require a professional tree trimming service.
Mayor Anthony stated that Tony’s Tree Service is scheduled to be in Haines and maybe they could trim that tree also. 
Josh said that he will probably need to start transferring water soon at the sewer lagoons. 

Agenda Item No. 5 – Council Reports

Councilor Hall
Councilor Hall explained that he had contacted the League of Oregon Cities and inquired if there were any bills in legislature that would allow small cities and special districts any leeway with the rules and regulations, and the answer was no. 
Councilor Hall gave an overview of the League of Oregon Cities, “City Day at the Capitol” meeting he attended in Salem. The newly elected governor, Tina Kotek, plans on engaging with every County in the State. Discussion included homelessness, housing, education, public safety, economic development, natural resources and keeping local control over individual water basins. Discussion also included the new gun law and the inability to issue the permits. Federal money that became available during the pandemic is going to be ending by the end of the year.
Other information concerning homelessness included that legally, homeless individuals that are staying on public property cannot be removed unless an alternate location is provided and they must be given 72 hours’ notice. When the homeless are required to move to an alternate location, then neighboring property owners at the new location can file lawsuits if there are problems such as theft or safety. The CIS Insurance Company is working on drafting ordinances that cities can adopt concerning the homeless that will help protect cities from lawsuits. 
The State is expecting reduced revenue in the upcoming budget due to an anticipated small recession.

Agenda Item No. 6 – Public Comments
There were no public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:00 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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